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1.
PURPOSE

1.1
To report to Committee as requested on progress being made to extend the three stream wheeled bin waste collection and recycling service to as many properties as possible in the Borough.

1.2 To invite members to consider issues that have arisen when introducing the new scheme.

1.3 To consider suitable criteria for the possible issuing of larger (240ltr) wheeled bins in particular circumstances.

1.4
Relevance to the Council’s Ambitions & Priorities:

· Council Ambitions: -

· protect and enhance the environmental quality of the area

· Council’s core values: -

· ensure that access to services is available to all;


and treat everyone equally

· Community objectives: -

· environmental excellence

· Corporate priorities: - 

· to recycle and compost 56% of all waste by 2015 in accordance with our Waste Management Strategy

· To support the commitments in the Corporate Performance and Improvement Plan 2007 we will

	ACTION

To roll out the three stream waste collection service.

To raise awareness of waste minimisation, recycling and composting.
	OUTPUTS & TARGETS

The 3 Stream refuse collection and recycling service will cover all parts of the Borough and be extended to 95% of households by the end of 2008.

The amount of waste produced by each household reduced to 388kg per property per annum by 2010 and increased participation in recycling and composting initiatives.


2.
BACKGROUND

2.1
In the light of a number of issues that have arisen as a result of the roll out of the recent phase of the wheeled bin refuse collection & recycling service to a further 7500 properties in the Borough it is as well that more background information is given to members of this Committee about the origins of this service in order that any decisions taken or observations made are done so with all the relevant facts being available.

2.2 The Council made its first move towards recycling when in 1999 using our own resources at the time a waste paper collection service was introduced which was available to approximately 50% of the properties in the Borough.  This service continued until February 2001 when SB Recycling now Swinnerton’s took over after the service was put out to tender.  Initially the company provided a service operating 3 days per week to 50% of the properties as previous arrangements.  In July 2002 this was extended to be available to up to 90% of properties, the service carried out 5 days per week.  This is how it remained until recently when the service was ‘re launched’ and extended again to be available now to around 95% of properties.  Cardboard is now included in the waste paper collection service.  Take-up is now increasing in areas where the service is available.

2.3
In 2000 the Government through DEFRA were making capital funds available for schemes to help increase recycling and reduce the amount of waste going to landfill.  Bids for funding had to demonstrate value for money and effectiveness in meeting the Governments targets for recycling and be innovative and sustainable.

2.4
The Council was keen to take advantage of the funding available and Community Committee considered options that would kick start the process of introducing the opportunity for residents of the Borough to recycle as part of the normal refuse collection service.

2.5
Other local authorities were even at this time ahead of the Council in providing recycling services to their residents and so there was a good deal of information available at that time about various ways of providing the service and the costs involved.  Experience showed that the ways in which almost all other local authorities had introduced their recycling service at the time had added between 80% and 100% to the cost of the basic refuse collection service.

2.6
The typical method of providing the new service was to have vehicles collecting domestic residual waste that had to be landfilled and separate vehicles collecting other types of waste that could be recycled.  This is still the practice of almost all of our neighbouring authorities but now with residual waste being collected fortnightly rather than weekly.

2.7
Councillors at the time were unwilling to see the cost of the service increase in the way it had in other councils as the effect on residents and the Council Tax they would have to pay was considered unaffordable and unreasonable.  For this reason officers were expected to design a service that whilst still meeting the Governments objectives was cost effective to the Council and to residents of the Borough.

2.8
The proposal accepted by Committee was to therefore use split bodied vehicles capable of collecting two types of waste at the same time thus avoiding the need for different vehicles for different wastes.  This was considered to be, particularly with capital funding available through DEFRA, affordable, practicable, sustainable and the best environmental option that could be achieved.

2.9
An application was therefore made to DEFRA for funding to buy 3 new split bodied vehicles for this innovative scheme at a cost of over £0.5 million.  This included a triple wheeled bin lifting system for the 70/30 split hoppers although these were not fitted immediately as refuse continued to be collected in black sacks.  The vehicles first came into use in 2003.  Acquisition of the three new vehicles through funding from DEFRA represented a considerable saving for the Council in the capital programme.  A fourth split bodied vehicle was purchased the following year again through DEFRA funding at a cost of £169,000.

2.10
Having these vehicles therefore shaped the type and style of service that was to be progressively introduced over time and which is now being introduced and extended using wheeled bins.

2.11
The first stage of the transition from being purely a refuse collection service to a joint refuse collection and recycling service took place in 2003 when householders whose properties had gardens were given green sacks in which to put their garden waste and at the same time residents were asked to leave their waste for collection at the edge of their property moving away from the original back door, sack based collection service.  It is fair to say that the change had its fair share of opposition from residents following years of the collection staff going and getting the waste from where it was left in the back gardens and back yards of properties.  At this stage residual waste and green waste for composting were both collected on a weekly basis.

2.12
Meanwhile using various funding streams all other Lancashire District Councils were completing the introduction of wheeled bins for the collection of residual waste and bins, boxes or bags for the collection of various materials for recycling.  At the same time all were changing to fortnightly collections of residual waste.  Whilst this Council on the face of it appeared to be lagging behind the progress being made by others careful note was being made of the considerable public opposition to some of the changes being introduced by other councils and the escalating cost of their service and the effect this was having on their Council Tax and other services.

2.13
Members of the Council were clear in their desire to both retain a weekly collection of residual waste and introduce a scheme for the alternate weekly collection of green waste and mixed dry recyclables (glass, cans and plastic) which was affordable bearing in mind a strong commitment to keep any annual increase in Council Tax down to as low as possible below inflation.  The lack of local markets for segregated recyclable materials was an influential factor in deciding to adopt a co-mingled collection option plus the fact that kerbside sorting was very labour intensive and a potential problem from a Health & Safety point of view.

2.14
Through a final round of capital funding from DEFRA a bid was made for funding through the Lancashire Waste Partnership for wheeled bins which if introduced would lead to an increase in the number of properties having access to a kerbside recycling service and a rise in our recycling performance.  However the application was made to some extent speculatively and subject therefore to the Council deciding to introduce wheeled bins at last into the Borough.  As time ran out on being able to take up the funds that had been set aside for the Councils use the decision was taken by Community Committee in January 2006 to introduce wheeled bins on one of the existing refuse collection rounds and use it as a trial prior to deciding if, when or how to extend the service to as many properties as possible at a later date.

2.15
Using all the possible external funding available and so saving the Council a considerable sum of its own money, wheeled bins were bought and provided to approximately 4750 properties in the Read, Simonstone, Whalley and Langho areas in March 2006 the intention at the time being to roll out the service collection round by collection round on a six monthly basis until the whole of the Borough was included in the scheme but first subject to the outcome of an evaluation of the first ‘trial’ round.

2.16
The changes to the service were also being made at a time when the landfill site at Henthorn Road in Clitheroe to which all waste collected was being taken and the Waste Transfer Station in the Councils Depot at Lincoln Way on Salthill Industrial Estate was being built.  There was a 33 week period during which waste had to be transported out of the Borough to Whinney Hill Landfill Site in Clayton-Le-Moors which placed a heavy burden on the service and extra costs on the Council.  The new Waste Transfer Station eventually came into use in August 2006, 5 months after the start of the trial wheeled bin round.

2.17
To aid the decision making progress on what it would be necessary to do to roll out the 3 stream wheeled bin service to as many properties as possible in the Borough a detailed and methodical analysis was done on the existing and proposed methods of collection in order to help determine a set of appropriate policies to be applied and what resources it would be necessary to provide for the service and to achieve the Councils financial and environmental objectives.

2.18
A comprehensive report was considered by members of Community Committee at the meeting held on Tuesday 16th January 2007 as a result of which a series of policy decisions were made regarding the roll out of the 3 stream wheeled bin refuse collection & recycling service.


The report considered by Committee contained as Annexes: -

· a report from the Health & Safety Executive and 3 Improvement Notices served on the Council;

· the Post Trial Collection Opinion Survey carried out by Urban Mines Ltd;

· a Waste and Recycling Collection Logistics report prepared by Entec UK Ltd and funded by Wrap;

· frequently asked questions and their answers.


At minute 647 on pages 46 and 47 of the Minutes and Proceedings of the Council and Committees, volume 33, number 5, February 2007 is set out the resolution of Community Committee in which the policies to be applied to the continued introduction of the service are set out.  A copy is attached at Annex ‘A’ for reference purposes.

2.19
Having agreed those policies and having accepted the information and advice contained in the report and Annexes attached thereto, decisions were then taken in respect of the size and design of the vehicles necessary to carryout the service bearing in mind the financial constraints that the Council was working within and the objectives that it was aiming to achieve.

2.20
The Corporate Performance and Improvement Plan 2007 sets out the following: -

· Strategy
To protect and enhance the existing environmental quality of our area.


· Objective
To recycle and compost 56% of all waste by 2015 in accordance with our Waste management Strategy.

· Action
To roll out the three-stream waste collection service.

· Outputs & Targets
The three stream refuse collection and recycling service will cover all parts of the Borough and be extended to 95% of households by the end of 2008.

· Action
To raise awareness of waste minimisation, recycling and composting.

· Outputs & Targets
The amount of waste produced by each household reduced to 388kg per property per annum by 2010 and increased participation in recycling and composting initiatives.

2.21
The Leader of the Council Councillor Michael Ranson at the Meeting of the Council on 10th July this year set out the Council’s goals and main objectives for 2007/8 which included a commitment amongst others to achieve a roll out of a planned three-stream waste collection service on schedule and ensure that the Council Tax did not rise above the rate of inflation.

2.22
Following the May elections the Leader and the Deputy Leader of the Council and the Chairman of Community Committee reaffirmed that the service should be rolled out to a further 7500 properties in September/October this year and the policies agreed earlier in the year by this Committee be applied to all 12000 which would then be on the wheeled bin system.  Community Committee at their meeting on 11th September agreed a programme for the carrying out of the key tasks necessary to start the service from Monday 29th October 2007.

2.23
This brings us to the present time and the issues that have arisen during the roll out of the service some of which were touched on in my last report to this Committee on Tuesday 6th November 2007.

2.24
It would perhaps be useful if I also explained the legislation under which this service is provided which will then hopefully give members of the Committee an understanding of what the Council can require residents to do in order to secure successful implementation of the agreed policies.

2.25
The legislation can be summarised as follows: -

· Environmental Protection Act 1990 (1990c43)/Part II Waste on Land.

· Section 45 – Collection of Controlled Waste

(1)
It shall be the duty of each waste collection authority –

(a)
to arrange for the collection of waste in its area except waste: -

(i)
which is situated at a place which in the opinion of the authority is so isolated or inaccessible that the cost of collecting it would be unreasonably high, and

(ii) as to which the authority is satisfied that adequate arrangements for its disposal have been or can reasonably be expected to be made by a person who controls the waste.

· Section 45A – Arrangements for separate collection of recyclable waste

(2)
Where an English waste collection authority has a duty by virtue of section 45(1) (a) above to arrange for the collection of household waste from any premises, the authority shall ensure that the arrangements it makes in relation to those premises include the arrangements mentioned in subsection (3) below, unless it is satisfied that (in that case): -

(a)
the cost of doing so would be unreasonably high; or

(b)
comparable alternative arrangements are available.

(3)
The arrangements are arrangements for the collection of at least two types of recyclable waste together or individually separated from the rest of the household waste.

· Section 46 – Receptacles for Household Waste

(1)
Where a waste collection authority has a duty by virtue of section 45(1) (a) above to arrange for the collection of household waste from any premises, the authority may, by notice served on him, require the occupier to place the waste for collection in receptacles of a kind and number specified.

(2)
The kind and number of the receptacles required under section (1) above to be used shall be such only as are reasonable but, subject to that, separate receptacles or compartments of receptacles may be required to be used for waste which is to be recycled and waste which is not.

(3)
In making requirements under subsection (1) above the authority may, as respects the provision of the receptacles: -

(a)
determine that they be provided by the authority free of charge;

(b)
propose that they be provided, if the occupier agrees, by the authority on payment by him of such a single payment or such periodical payments as he agrees with the authority;

(c)
require the occupier to provide them if he does not enter into an agreement under paragraph (b) above within a specified period; or

(d)
require the occupier to provide them.

(4)
In making requirements as respects receptacles under section (1) above, the authority may, by the notice under that subsection, make provision with respect to: -

(a)
the size, construction and maintenance of the receptacles;

(b)
the placing of the receptacles for the purpose of facilitating the emptying of them, and access to the receptacles for that purpose;

(c)
the placing of the receptacles for that purpose on highways or, in Scotland, roads;

(d)
the substances or articles which may or may not be put into the receptacles or compartments of receptacles of any description and the precautions to be taken where particular substances or articles are put into them; and

(e)
the steps to be taken by occupiers of premises to facilitate the collection of waste from the receptacles.

2.26
In terms of resources and operational arrangements the position is as follows: -

· There are 7 collection ‘vehicles’ each crewed by a driver and 2 loaders;

· There is a crew of 2 i.e. a driver and a loader that undertakes the collection of bulky household waste and the collection of some commercial waste;

· The staff therefore required to provide the basic daily service is;

· 7 rounds with 3 staff per crew
=
21

· 1 round with 2 staff
=
2
Total

23

· When the annual leave entitlement of the 23 full time staff is aggregated and taking into consideration their extra entitlement as a result of working Bank Holidays (excluding Christmas Day, Boxing Day and New Years Day) there is a need to employ a further 4 full time ‘pool’ staff to ensure the basic staffing level is maintained on each working day i.e. a total of 27 full time staff.

· The staffing level is set at a minimum level and means that no more than 4 employees can be on leave at any one time.

· If staff are away from work due to ill health then Agency staff have to be employed in order that the service can be maintained.  Long term illness can cause significant operational problems and cost a significant amount to the Council for the use of Agency staff.  The health and welfare of our staff is therefore vitally important to us to ensure that the service can be delivered on a daily and weekly basis in the most cost effective manner possible.

2.27
The information regarding staffing demonstrates that there are no ‘extra’ or other resources currently available to do anything other than provide the basic service as designed.

2.28
Health & Safety and the welfare of the staff who provide the service are important issues to the Council as an employer.  The three Improvement Notices served on the Council a year ago now by the Health & Safety Executive were influential in the way the new service policies were prepared and the way the service was consequently redesigned.

2.29
The Council has a duty of care under the Health & Safety at Work Act 1974 to its employees in respect of the way they are expected to carry out their tasks.  As required by the Improvement Notices the Council has a responsibility to reduce the risk of injury as far as practicable to its employees when working.  Carrying bags of waste or wheeling bins over long distances on uneven surfaces and unnecessary repetitive journeys needed to be reduced or the effect mitigated in some way to ensure the Council was not served with further Improvement Notices.  It is often said why it is right for a resident to do something and not a refuse collector.  The difference is the resident does it once per week at a time and pace that suits them but a refuse collector does the same 300 times per day 5 days per week 52 weeks per year in many different locations hence the risk of injury to an employee is far greater than to a resident.

2.30
During the last 12 months there have been two deaths in Lancashire due to accidents involving the reversing of refuse collection vehicles.  As a result the Health & Safety Executive have paid great attention to such working practices.  Where we have for many years been reversing down very narrow back streets and the like picking up sacks from outside of back gates as we go then that practice has had to be designed out of today’s operation.  Even so it would not have been practicable to reverse down back streets where wheeled bins were left outside of gates for collection as they would of course obstruct access by vehicles of the size in use in any case.   This issue has lead to the end of back street/terrace collections and the introduction of collection point arrangements.

2.31
As of the end of January 2008 the refuse collection fleet will comprise of 7 x 70/30 split bodied refuse and recycling vehicles each fitted with triple wheeled bin lifts.  The weights of the vehicles are between 18t and 26t weight with carrying capacities between 7.0t and 9.5t.

2.32
To provide the bulky household waste collection and commercial waste services there are two vehicles that can be used subject to what is being collected and where from.  For this there is a 12t single hopper collection vehicle fitted with a bin lift and a tipper vehicle fitted with a tail lift and protective cage.  Two employees are required to operate either vehicle.  The bulky household waste collection service which is free to residents of the Borough is provided to the curtilage of a property and therefore requires a size and type of vehicle appropriate to the specific task.  Residents are not required to take bulky items such as settees or fridges to collection points away from their premises.  At present the Council receives between 100-150 requests per week for this service.  Despite last January agreeing to extend the target timescale for the collection of bulky household items from 5 working days to 10, there is currently a backlog of requests that will take at least 6 weeks to clear.  This is due to two things, the first is the popularity of this ‘free’ service and secondly that the staff who have normally carried out this service have had to be redeployed to continue to collect refuse from properties where residents have not been willing to leave their waste at the designated collections points. This situation is not sustainable and is severely affecting our ability to meet the service standards for the bulky household waste collection service.

3

ISSUES

3.1
At the last meeting of this Committee on Tuesday 6th November 2007 the following was resolved: (Min 527)

· That Committee do not agree to increase the size of the green bins provided but would consider providing 240 litre bins for residual waste to a limited number of properties on the basis of a strict assessment by officers with reference to criteria to be discussed at the next meeting of this Council (committee).

3.2
To assist Committee in determining suitable criteria Councillors Graham Sowter and Beverley Jones have made the following suggestions: -

1.
A minimum number of persons living permanently in the household.  We are assuming (based on the Community Committee agenda of 10.01.07, Item 8 Para 3.5.1) that a 140 litre bin has the relative capacity of approximately 2 black sacks.  Based on our experience as two person households, we generate somewhere between ½ and ⅔ of a sack each week.  On this basis we think that it should be possible to set the minimum number of persons at 6 (being generous) or 7 if Committee were to take a more robust approach.  ‘Living permanently’ should exclude e.g. those away at University.  An example of a possible problem area we can foresee is for parents of toddlers using large quantities of disposable nappies.  We need to be open-minded in responding to this or similar short term situations so that they are clearly seen as exceptions and do not derail the general approach.

2.
An annual review of need should be built in.  This could be done by requiring a standard form to be completed (as for assisted collections).  We also think that the form should include an agreement to have one’s bin contents subject to random checking to ensure no recyclables are included.

3.
Terminating the arrangement should be automatic on the level of occupancy dropping or the ownership changing.  Presumably Council Tax records will show up the latter, thought not the former where some of the occupants may be children.

4.
We are against imposing a charge for an increased capacity bin where it is based on numbers per household.

5.
Someone made the suggestion at Committee that the extra capacity could be provided by offering two x 140ltr bins instead of 1 x 240ltr.  There are pros and cons to this suggestion.  Supporting it are the arguments that (a) the overall capacity is little different; (b) 140ltr bins are a stock items; (c) reverting to standard provision from enhanced capacity would be much simpler – just remove one bin, no need to replace it with a different size.  On the other hand it might be more difficult to police, people not entitled to the extra service might acquire an extra bin somehow and in certain housing types with a common collection point, it might be harder to detect.  Officers’ decision here we feel!

3.3
In order to be able to properly administer the provision of ‘larger’, 240ltr wheeled bins, the criteria set needs to be fair and equitable, easy to understand and therefore easy to interpret.  It should not be overtly discriminatory either.  The resolution refers to a ‘limited number of properties’ but presumably the intention here was to set a level of compliance to only which a very small number of properties in the Borough were able to meet.  If not this would undermine the aim to promote waste minimisation and a high commitment to recycling in all cases.

3.4
The simplest criteria must be numerical in terms of persons living permanently at a given property but the question then arises in relation to in particular young children and babies.

3.5
Whilst the proposal of having an annual review is quite understandable and sensible the issue arises as to the resources needed to achieve such an arrangement.  Comparing this with the currently operating ‘Assisted Collection’ service I anticipate by the time the final phase of the wheeled bin service is eventually rolled out there will be around a 1000 households requesting such help and that in itself will already be a major if not impossible task to review properly under current staffing arrangements.

3.6
Changing domestic circumstances pose another problem such as people moving into or out of an existing household for various reasons and change of ownership.  Would an owner of a premises tell us if there became less than the minimum number of persons living in a household?  In terms of changes in ownership reliance would then be placed on staff in the Revenues and Benefits Section to alert us to what was happening at a premises on the list of those receiving the enhanced/alternative service.

3.7
Members therefore may wish to consider the following: -

· The provision of a single 240ltr burgundy wheeled bin for residual waste shall be provided as an alternative to the standard 140ltr size subject to the full compliance with the following criteria.

· That at the time of application for the service there is a minimum number of 7 persons (of any age) expected to be living permanently for the next 12 months at the home address of the applicant.

· Should at any time the number of persons living permanently at that address fall below 7 then the Council may replace the 240ltr wheeled bin with the standard 140ltr size of wheeled bin.

· The service shall only apply to the persons living permanently at the address and not to the premises itself.

· That the 240ltr wheeled bins shall be provided by the Council free of charge to the persons receiving the alternative service.

· The service shall also be available to residents of a domestic premises within which 1 or more of its permanent residents has a specific medical condition which leads to a large amount of waste being produced.

· That the decisions made in relation to the application of the approved criteria are delegated to the Director of Community Services.

3.8
As members will be aware a large number of enquiries were received by the Council following the extension of the service to a further 7500 properties at the end of October last year.

3.9
However the first and perhaps most important point to make is that the vast majority of residents have now settled in to the way the service works despite some initial resistance to the changes that have been made.  In all reports considered by this Committee over the last 18months it was made clear that some reaction to the way the new service would affect some residents was to be expected but for the service to be affordable to the Council in both the past, present and future financial climates then the policies agreed and decisions taken had to be adhered to.  After the initial surge of enquiries in all but a very small percentage of cases residents have embraced the new service and the amount of waste now being taken out of the waste stream and being recycled is increasing considerably. 

3.10
Attached at Annex ‘B’ is statistical data showing the effect that the changes in service have had on the amounts of waste going to landfill and being recycled.  It is clear that if this trend continues as and when the service is further extended then the Council will be if not the best then one of the best in terms of its recycling performance in the County and the north west.

3.11
The changes to the service, which were approved by this Committee in January 2007, came into effect week commencing 29th October 2007 in the following way: -

· Properties on the trial wheeled bin round of 4500 household had in some instances a change in their day of collection, some properties were allocated collection points and all were affected by the policy of not collecting side waste.

· Properties on Phase 1, 7500 household, went from having an edge of curtiledge refuse collection service based on the use of black plastic sacks to a refuse collection and recycling service based on 2 or 3, 140ltr wheeled bins, in some instances a change in their day of collection, some properties with allocated collection points at either end of terrace or end of lane and all were affected by the policy of not collecting side waste.

· Properties on the final phase, 12000 households, in some instances had a change in their day of collection and were advised they would be receiving their wheeled bins in May 2008.

3.12
In making the changes to the service around 24000 letters were sent out advising householders of what to expect.  Unfortunately due to a combination of some inaccuracies in the Royal Mail database used for the production and distribution of the letters and two strikes by Royal Mail staff not everyone affected received letters either at all or on time.  All properties that either already had or had delivered wheeled bins received a detailed revised and updated information pack and collection day calendar which included information about changes in collection days at Christmas and other important advice.

3.13
Despite the Councilbeing let down by the contractor supplying and delivering the wheeled bins virtually all properties who were due to be included in this last phase have now got their 2 or 3 bins.  A very small number of properties, less than 50, have refused for various reasons to take possession of their bins and so pose a problem in respect of the collection of their waste.

3.14
The Contact Centre received a significant number of telephone enquiries in the weeks following the roll out of the latest phase which at times overwhelmed the staff resources in there.  The enquiries were usually about a number of issues not just one.  Many were simple questions about days of collection or materials that could or couldn’t be recycled.  Others however raised more complex issues.  Letters and e-mails asked many technical questions about the service and challenged the right of the Council to do what it was doing without each household being consulted.  Many people claimed to know nothing about what was going on despite having been both written to and been provided with an information pack.  Some implied it was not what was promised by Councillors in the run up to the elections last May.  In a large number of instances those persons who enquired through the Contact Centre and the Helpline number given on the literature sent out, wanted to speak to the officers dealing directly with the service and not Contact Centre staff.  This was a situation that it was impossible to deal with effectively and which led to more letters and e-mails being sent complaining at the lengthy delay in getting a reply.  It may well be that we tried to do too much, too quickly with not enough resources provided specifically for and dedicated to the whole project.

3.15
Information about the new service started to be provided to the Contact Centre immediately after the January 2007 Community Committee meeting when a copy of the reports and the frequently asked questions and answers as seen by members at that meeting were passed on.  During the lead up to the launch of the service in October copies of all letters sent to residents, the information pack details and calendars and access to the database showing which properties were to receive 2 or 3 wheeled bins and the days of collection were all made available to the Contact Centre in order that staff could answer the general enquiries they were likely to receive.  Problems arose however when those enquiring wanted to get into more specific details about their own circumstances and wanted to discuss their own views about the size of bins, side waste, collection points, opinions about what ought to be recycled and a range of operational and technical points, questions that the Contact Centre staff were not capable of responding to.

3.16
In terms of what could be considered as ‘unresolved enquiries’ there are at present less than 50 locations where property owners are dissatisfied with the type and style of service they were to receive.  This number can again be divided into different categories such as terraced properties, end of lane collections, bin size, assisted collections and the use of communal bins.

3.17
Whilst the vast majority of residents have as anticipated, adapted to the new service and change in policies and therefore the service is operating in most areas quite satisfactorily, it is where residents have been asked to leave their waste at end of lane collection points where the final problems to resolve still exist.  In these few cases residents have either refused to or been reluctant to leave their waste and materials for recycling in their wheeled bins at a collection point safely accessible by our collection vehicles.  Despite extensive dialogue with most of the residents affected in this way the problems remain.  This method of providing a refuse collection and recycling service in rural areas is little different to the way the service is provided in other local authority areas with similar geography to Ribble Valley, particularly when cost is a driver in determining service standards and policies all of which was part of debate that led to the decisions made.

3.18
Should Committee take the view that the policy previously agreed by members regarding the collection of wheeled bins/waste from properties in predominantly rural location (which have difficult or long access tracks) shall not be to collect from specific locations e.g. where the access track meets the adopted public highway then the decision needs to be taken to rescind that part of minute 647 (see Appendix ‘A’) and replace it with a suitable alternative.

3.19
In doing so members ought to be fully aware of the operational and financial consequences of returning to the provision of a property based service in ‘hard to reach’ rural circumstances across the whole of the Borough.  On the trial round and phase 1 there are in the region of 580 properties that are affected by the policy of collection from end of lane.  As yet the analysis of the remaining 12000 properties in the final phase has not been completed but should be by mid February.  Only at that time would the total number and location of all the properties fitting into this category be accurately known however I estimate that it is unlikely to exceed 4.5% of the total number of properties in the Borough i.e. 1150 properties.  This equates to less than the equivalent of 30 properties per collection vehicle per day.  It should be borne in mind also that those properties are distributed across the Borough and not conveniently located in discrete clusters.

3.20
Using the estimated figure of 1150 rural properties that are to have a doorstep service then the first question arises is whether they should have 3 wheeled bins so that they can recycle like other properties or should they return to using black plastic sacks in which to put their waste (and should all the waste left for collection be removed?)  A decision on this affects how the service would be provided and of course the subsequent costs.  If the properties are to be part of the recycling service, the assumption is that it would be as all others are i.e. weekly collection of residual waste and alternate weekly collection of green waste and mixed dry recyclables using wheeled bins. 

3.21
The service would therefore be 2 different wastes collected per week, both removed on the same day.  To do this, new ‘small sized’ vehicles will have to be purchased as it is not practicable to provide this service with the current fleet of vehicles we have or have ordered and are about to be delivered.  The option then arises as to whether to provide the service based on using one vehicle for residual waste and one for recyclate (green waste one week/mixed dry recyclables the next week) or specifically designed split bodied vehicles and that they be fitted with bin lifting equipment.

3.22
A small sized single hopper collection vehicle fitted with a bin lift and with a carrying capacity of 3.5 tonnes will cost in the region of £86,000 and take around 10 months to acquire taking into consideration the tendering and manufacturing periods.  To hire would cost in the region of £1,000 per week.

3.23
A specifically designed split bodied refuse collection and recycling vehicle fitted with a double bin lift and with a total capacity of 4 tonnes will cost in the region of £125,000 and take around 11 months to acquire.  At the present time due to national demand it is virtually impossible to get a vehicle of this type on hire.

3.24
Using two single hopper vehicles will require a minimum of 4 staff, that is a driver/collector and a collector with each vehicle.  A split bodied vehicle would normally be crewed with a driver + 2 collectors.  The question however is how many of each would be needed.

3.25
The total carrying capacity of two single hopper vehicles is 7 tonnes and the capacity of a split bodied vehicle would be in the region of 4 tonnes.

3.26
The question of how many of either type of vehicles would be required is dependent upon the total number of properties to be provided with the service, the carrying capacity of the vehicles, the distances to be travelled to collect from the properties involved and the number of trips back to the Waste Transfer Station in the Depot in Clitheroe needed per day.  Until a full and detailed evaluation of this alternative service is undertaken then it is not possible to give an accurate calculation of the total cost of the service, however as a guideline the following estimate is offered for consideration at this stage and is based on the information referred to previously.

3.27
Taking the example of using 2 single hopper vehicles first, assuming an average of 250 properties is to be serviced per day then these vehicles will have the carrying capacity to deal with that number of properties per day based on just one trip in the day to tip off.  The issue then arises is whether a collection round can be devised whereby the vehicles(s) can get round that number of properties in a day bearing in mind the travelling distances involved and the time it takes to get up and down long, narrow, unmade private access roads and driveways.  I think this should be possible.  The resources and costs therefore are as follows: -

· 2No. single hopper collection vehicles @ £86,000 each

Total capital funding of £172,000

· Annual revenue running costs of vehicle and crew of 1 driver/loader plus loader is £50,000 per vehicle

Total additional revenue funding of £100,000

3.28
Using the example of a small sized 50/50 split bodied vehicle with a carrying capacity of only 2 tonnes per compartment it could only service up to 200 properties per day without the need to return to the Waste Transfer Station to tip off before going back to complete the average daily workload.  Return trips to the Waste Transfer Station to and from rural locations will add between at least 45 minutes and up to 1½ hours to its estimated working time.  It is anticipated therefore that the work is unlikely to be able to be done by just one split bodied vehicle and a crew of a driver and 2 loaders, the cost for which would be as follows: -

· 1No. 50/50 split bodied refuse collection and recycling vehicle @ £125,000

· Annual revenue cost of vehicle and crew of 1 driver and 2 loaders £70,000

3.29
The issues set out above were considered when the proposals were being prepared for this Committee to consider at its meeting in January 2007.  It was felt that it was at the time unjustifiable to accept, particularly within the budgetary constraints that were being applied, an increase in the revenue cost of the service by a further 10% when with the introduction of an ‘end of lane policy’ the service could be provided at a much lower cost to the Council Tax payers as a whole.

3.30
As agreed previously it had been the intention to roll out the final phase of the wheeled bin service to the remaining 12,000 approx properties in the Borough in or around May of this year.  The 3 new vehicles required to complete the fleet and put the service into operation will be received by mid February.  At that time one of our old single hopper vehicles will be returned at the end of its extended lease and another will be scrapped due to its failing condition and excessive running costs.  Rural collections on the final phase of properties will continue using a hired vehicle and additional staff as an interim measure all of which has been provided for in existing budgets for the limited period they were expected to be needed.

3.31
If Committee however decided to amend the current policies and make changes referred to earlier then a roll out of the final phase in May for a June start of collection could not be achieved unless adequate funding was provided to hire in the additional vehicles and staff resources needed to support the service until the new vehicles necessary had been tendered for, manufactured and delivered and the collection rounds redesigned.  I estimate this would cost in the region of £4,000 per week for around 20 weeks.

3.32
With the planned roll out of wheeled bins intended for May 2008 residents in those properties affected have not been given any more green plastic sacks for the recycling of their garden waste.  This was in the belief that most would have some left from their 2007 allocation to see them through until they received their green wheeled bins.  Those that didn’t and wanted more have been allowed to collect some more from the Council Offices.  If the wheeled bin service does not come into effect as planned then it will be necessary to order more green sacks (at a cost not accounted for) and arrange for their distribution in order to keep the service going.

3.33
Work on planning for the roll out of the final phase later this year has been slowed down pending the outcome of Committee’s consideration of the issues now set out in this report.  Attached at Annex ‘C’ is a copy of a draft Programme of Key Tasks and dates for the roll out of the final phase with a start of collection set for Monday 2nd June 2008.  This timetable can only be achieved if no changes are made to the presently applicable policies and if additional staff resources to support the necessary work referred to in the programme are provided immediately.

4.
RISK ASSESSMENT

Resources


Dependent on decisions made at this meeting of Committee there could be a range of resource related issues that arise, some of which have been alluded to in the body of the report.


To better manage the response from the public to the effect that the change to the use of wheeled bins is likely to have on them more additional dedicated staff resources need to be put into the preparation process for the change in service and in the capacity to deal with the enquiries it is inevitable will be received.


The general guidance to Committee issued by the Budget Working Group via a Policy & Finance Committee is that any additional resource demands should be met from savings elsewhere in Committee’s budget.


Technical, Environmental & Legal


Technical and legal issues are referred to in the report particular those parts of the Environmental Protection Act that are relevant to the provision of this service and to the scrutiny of our progress by the Health & Safety Executive.


From an environmental perspective any decision to deploy more vehicles to provide this service will have a negative impact on the environment due to increased vehicle emissions.


Reputation


Now that the changes to the service have settled in the vast majority of the residents on wheeled bins appear to be managing quite well and the effects are showing in the reduction in waste going to landfill and the increase in the amount being recycled.


Should the policy regarding end of lane collections change this could lead to those people who live in terraced properties (and who are also being asked to use collection points) being aggrieved as they may feel that they should be given the same doorstep service.

5.
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE

5.1
Approve the criteria as set out at 3.7 of the report in respect of the provision of larger 240ltr burgundy wheeled bins in certain circumstances; and

5.2
Consider what, if any, changes to make to the policies previously approved and;

5.3
Consider the financial implications of those changes and whether to refer the proposals to Policy & Finance Committee for their consideration.

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

Background Papers.

For further information please contact Graham Jagger on 01200 414523.
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